
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

September 4, 2015 

 

Maxwell Blair 

Conoco Phillips Company 

34501 E. Quincy Ave.  Bldg. 1 

Watkins, CO  80137 

 

Re: Initial Submission Review – Grande 4-65-20-19 1DH 1CH 1BH 1AH 

 Oil and Gas Well Permit CSP  

 Application Number:  DA-2010-00 

 Case Number: 2015-6031-00 

 

Dear Mr. Blair: 

 

Thank you for your initial submission, which we started to process on Monday, August 10, 2015.  We reviewed it and 

attached our comments along with this cover letter.  The first section of our review highlights our major comments. 

The following sections contain more specific comments, including those received from other city departments and 

community members. 

 

Since several important issues still remain, you will need to make another submission.  Please revise your previous 

work and send us a new submission on or before Friday, September 18, 2015.  Your administrative decision date is 

still tentatively set for Wednesday, November 4, 2015.  Based on the resubmittal, staff will determine the 

administrative approval date for the application.   

 

Note that all our comments are numbered.  When you resubmit, include a cover letter specifically responding to each 

item marked with an asterisk.  The Planning Department reserves the right to reject any resubmissions that fail to 

address these items.  If you have made any other changes to your documents other than those requested, be sure to 

also specifically list them in your letter. 

 

As always, if you have any comments or concerns, please give me a call.  I may be reached at 303-739-7186. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Stephen Rodriguez, Senior Planner  

City of Aurora Planning Department 

 
cc:  Mindy Parnes, Planning Department 

  Melinda Lundquist, CVL Consultants of Colorado Inc, 10333 E. Dry Creek Rd., Ste. # 240, Englewood  CO  80112  

 Margee Cannon, Neighborhood Liaison 

 Mark Geyer, ODA 

 Filed: K:\$DA\2010-00rev1.rtf 

  

Planning & Development Services 

Planning Division 

15151 E. Alameda Parkway, Ste. 2300 

Aurora, Colorado 80012 

303.739.7250 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Initial Submission Review 
 

SUMMARY OF KEY COMMENTS FROM ALL DEPARTMENTS 

 

 See the comments from ACJ Partnership, surface owners of the property.  They object to the application and 

request further discussions with Conoco Phillips on the proposal.   

 See the extensive number of comments from interested citizens regarding the proposal and address their 

concerns specifically as they relate to the project.  Staff recommends having a neighborhood meeting to 

address their concerns. 

 Provide documentation of authorization from the surface use owner for the development application.  

 A finalized Road Maintenance Agreement is required for the project prior to recording of the permit (CSP). 

 See Public Works (Engineering) comments regarding the right-of-way for Mississippi Avenue and the 

roadway agreement. 

 Continue to work with Parks regarding the Triple Creek Greenway Corridor Study, impacts to wildlife and 

natural features, and consistency with the Eastern Hills Framework Development Plan for Open Space. 

 See the Life Safety comment redlines made on pages 12 and 64 of the supplemental information. 

 See the Real Property comment regarding easements and License Agreements. 

 See the comment redlines from Aurora Water relating to the SWMP plans and slope requirements. 

 Upon completion by CDPHE, provide staff the results of the water quality testing to staff. 

 See the comments from Xcel Energy for coordination regarding gas and electric service. 

 See the memo from Tri-County Health Department with their comments and concerns.  

 

PLANNING DEPARTMENT COMMENTS 
 

1.  Community Questions Comments and Concerns 

1A.  Comments were received from the Alpert Group, the land owner, where these wells "Grande 4-65 20-19 1DH 

1CH 1NH 1AH" are proposed to be drilled.  See the following comments and address them in your resubmittal:  “We 

would like to object to the application for a few reasons.  We feel since this well site is one of many we need to 

negotiate with Conoco Phillips, we would like to have a better agreement with Conoco Phillips as to the location and 

extent of all the potential sites on our property before we agree to each well application individually.  Also, this site is 

larger than what we have recently been told it would be.” 

 

“Given the possibility that the ultimate layout of the wells and the actual number of well sites is still being negotiated, 

the City of Aurora should defer approval of the COP drilling permit until this is further fleshed out.  By furthering 

discussions with Conoco Phillips, and possibly consolidating more wells per site, we could accomplish a few goals 

listed below which could benefit the City, the land owner as well as Conoco Phillips. 

 

1)  Significantly reduced impact to the surface lands with reduced truck traffic 

2)  Greater usage of the surface for residential / commercial purposes 

3)  Reduced long term impact on the neighborhood's residences once oil production begins, i.e. greater distance from 

noise generating activities 

4)  More efficient usage of COP's resources, i.e. reduced Capital and Operating expenses.” 

 

1B.  A significant amount of additional comments were received from interested citizens expressing their opinions 

regarding the application, and are overwhelmingly in opposition to the project.  See the attached correspondences for 

details, and respond to the major comments and concerns expressed in regard to the proposal.  Staff recommends 

convening a neighborhood meeting with interested neighbors to discuss the project and address their specific concerns 

with an opportunity for the residents to ask specific questions.  Please coordinate with our Neighborhood Services 

Division representative, Margee Cannon, for assistance. 

  



 

 

 

 

 

2.  Completeness and Clarity of the Application 

2A.  Please provide documentation of authorization from the surface use owner regarding the development application 

with the City.  The surface owner of this property has expressed objection to the project.  See above for details. 

2B.  Please provide the mineral lease or leases associated with this multi-well pad site.  Upload the documents as part 

of your resubmittal.  

2C.  As indicated previously, a Road Maintenance Agreement between Conoco Phillips Company and the City of 

Aurora for potential road impacts to Powhaton Road is required.  The agreement must be completed prior to recording 

of the Oil and Gas Permit.  Please verify the status of this agreement.  

2D.  Show the ultimate number of tanks on the site when the site operates at maximum capacity.  

 

3.  Zoning and Land Use Comments 

3A.  Staff has concerns regarding the haul route identified for the multi-well pad.  While it is apparent that this is the 

most direct haul route to the proposed site, staff has concerns with the truck traffic along Powhaton Road which is 

directly adjacent to the Adonea residential development.  While County roads would be used with the Watkins Road 

to Jewell Avenue and to Powhaton Road alternative, City roads would also be used for the haul route, sharing the 

burden for access to the site.  Staff considers this to be a viable option for this site.  Please modify your plans 

accordingly. 

3B.  The multi-well pad complies with city code regarding the setbacks from existing or planned right-of-way for 

Powhaton Road.  Please clarify the final condition after drilling and what encroachments will remain on a permanent 

basis. 

3C.  Continue to work with Parks on the well pad as it relates to the Triple Creek Greenway Corridor, wildlife survey 

results, impacts to natural features, the view corridor, and drainage impacts that may affect the existing drainage 

patterns.  Look at shifting the well pad footprint to avoid the Open Space area shown in the Eastern Hills Framework 

Development Plan.  As presented, ultimately, an amendment to the Eastern Hills FDP will be required. 

 

4.  Waivers Requested or Required 

4A.  No waivers are requested with this application. 

 

5.  Signage Issues 

5A.  Signs 3-6 square feet in size with operator information and safety hazard warnings are required to be posted on 

the site.  Please identify on the CSP where the signs will be located. 

 

6.  Environmental Issues 

6A.  Baseline Water Quality testing – When the Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment (CDPHE) 

completes their analysis of water quality testing of wells within a half-mile radius of the proposed facility, provide the 

results to staff. 

 

REFERRAL COMMENTS FROM OTHER DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES 

 

7.  Civil Engineering (Rick Hunter 303-739-7307 rhunter@auroragov.org) 

7A.  See the comment redlines regarding the need to show the Mississippi Avenue right-of-way. 

7B.  The roadway agreement must be approved prior to recording of the Oil and Gas Permit. 

 

8.  Parks (Chris Ricciardiello 303.739.7154 CRicciar@auroragov.org) 

8A.  The PROS Department issued a series of comments relating to the pre-application submittal for the Grande 

Oil/Gas Well.  While the applicant responded to some comments, not all were addressed.  The applicant must provide 

additional information relating to the following areas of concern: 
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Current FDP: 
The provided plan indicates that the corner of the well site is located within an area designated as OS-2 (Open Space) 

in the Eastern Hills Framework Development Plan.  This area contains a proposed regional trail on the south side of 

the creek and a proposed local trail on the north side.  Within the Triple Creek Greenway Corridor Study, this 

boundary also serves as the limits of the Triple Creek Greenway which contains a 17-mile long regional trail 

connecting the Sand Creek Greenway Trail to the Aurora Reservoir. This boundary was established based on the 

significant natural features (deeply incised drainage ways with steep slopes) within the Coal Creek corridor and based 

on a view boundary created by a natural ridge and high point.  The proposed well site should be compatible with the 

approved framework development plan for the subject property. 

 

Impact to Wildlife: 
Wildlife within the Coal Creek floodplain and within the Triple Creek Greenway Corridor could be impacted by the 

construction and operation of the proposed well site. A wildlife survey conducted as part of the Triple Creek 

Greenway Corridor Study identified important habitat for the Northern Leopard Frog.  These areas are located along 

the creek, both upstream and downstream of the proposed well site and could potentially be adversely affected by 

changes in water quality resulting from well site construction and operation.  

 

Impact to Natural Features: 
Between the proposed well site and Coal Creek, there are several deep drainage ways that are unique to the 

metropolitan area.  These natural features could be impacted by construction activities and resulting altered drainage 

patterns.  The runoff from the well site should be dispersed in a manner similar to the existing drainage patterns to 

reduce the potential for damage to the natural features.  The design of detention and water quality facilities should be 

designed with this concern in mind.  

 

Stockpiles: 
The proposed stockpiles will not result in a desirable feature adjacent to the natural landscape of the creek corridor. 

Grading the piles to look more natural, as achieved on the nearby Xcel substation site, would enhance the area and 

improve views of the well site. In addition, the topsoil should be spread over the other soil to have greater success 

with revegetation. The topsoil will lose its natural biological qualities (which make it more suitable for 

seeding/germination) if stockpiled to a depth of more than 2 feet.  

 

9.  Life Safety (Neil Wiegert / 303.739.7613 NWiegert@auroragov.org) 

9A.  Please refer to comment redlines made on pages 12 and 64 of the supplemental information packet. 

 

10.  Real Property (Darren Akrie / 303.739.7331 DAKRIE@auroragov.org) 

10A.  If there are easements or a License Agreement required for encroachment into city right-of way, coordinate with 

the Real Property Division. 

 

11.  Utilities Department (Jon Villines / 303.739.7646 JVILLINE@auroragov.org) 

11A.  Please see the comment redlines relating to the SWMP plans and slope requirements. 
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12.  Xcel Energy 

12A.  Public Service Company of Colorado’s (PSCo) Right of Way & Permits Department has reviewed the plans for 

the above captioned project and has no apparent conflict.  

 

The property owner/developer/contractor must contact the Builder's Call Line at 1-800-628-2121 and complete the 

application process for any new gas or electric service. It is then the responsibility of the developer to contact the 

Designer assigned to the project for approval of design details. Additional easements may need to be acquired by 

separate document for new facilities. 

 

As a safety precaution, PSCo would like to remind the developer to call the Utility Notification Center at 1-800-

922-1987 to have all utilities located prior to any construction. 

 

If you have any questions about this referral response, please contact me, Donna George at (303) 571-3306. 

 

13.Tri-County Health Department 

13A.  See the attachment regarding Baseline Water Quality Testing, Emergency Response, Air Quality, and Traffic 

Safety and various other issues.   

 




















































































































































